# FLORIDA CANCER CONTROL AND RESEARCH ADVISORY COUNCIL GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING

# Friday, October 26, 2018, 10:00 AM to 3:00 PM

## Moffitt Cancer Center Stabile Research Building, Trustees Boardroom

#### **Council Members Present**

- Robert Cassell, MD, PhD Association of Community Cancer Centers
- Christopher R. Cogle, MD Senate President's Appointee (Chair)
- Patricia Geddie, PhD, APRN-CNS, AOCNS Florida Nurses Association
- Representative Jamie Grant House Speaker's Appointee
- Clement Gwede, PhD, MPH, RN, FAAN Moffitt Cancer Center (Vice Chair)
- Erin Kobetz, PhD Sylvester Comprehensive Cancer Center University of Miami
- Duane Mitchell, MD, PhD University of Florida Shands Cancer Center
- Celeste Philip, MD, MPH Florida's Surgeon General for Health, Florida Department of Health
- Amy Smith, MD Governor's Appointee
- Megan Wessel, MPH American Cancer Society

#### **Council Members Not Present**

- Jessica Bahari-Kashani, MD Florida Medical Association (by phone)
- Asher Chana-Kahn, MD Florida Hospital Association
- Carole Duncanson House Speaker's Appointee
- Senator Dana Young Senate President's Appointee

## **Others Attending**

- Daniel Armstrong, PhD, Chair, Florida Biomedical Research Advisory Council (in person)
- John DeMuro, Moffitt Cancer Center (in person)
- Paul Hull, ACS CAN (in person)
- Matt Jordan, ACS CAN (in person)
- Bobbie McKee, PhD, Moffitt Cancer Center (in person)
- Sandra Stonecypher, Moffitt Cancer Center (in person)
- Marion Banzhaf, Florida Department of Health (by phone)
- Felicia Dickey, Florida Department of Health (by phone)
- Bonnie Gaughan-Bailey, Florida Department of Health (by phone)
- Leslie Given, Strategic Health Concepts (by phone)
- Karin Homan, Strategic Health Concepts (by phone)
- Tara Hylton Florida Department of Health (by phone)
- Gary Levin, Florida Department of Health (by phone)
- Rebecca McClain, Florida Department of Health (by phone)
- Sam Mooneyhan, Florida Department of Health (by phone)
- Melissa Murray Jordan, Florida Department of Health (by phone)
- Gregg Smith, Florida Department of Health (by phone)

#### Welcome

Dr. Chris Cogle began the meeting at 10:05AM by welcoming members and guests, taking a moment to reaffirm the Council's mission to advise the state on ways to reduce cancer burden, and reviewing the day's agenda.

## **Membership Update**

Dr. Cogle informed Council members that this meeting marked the beginning of a new four-year term for those who indicated that they would like to continue serving on the Council. Dr. Theresa Morrison, the Florida Nurses Association (FNA) representative and Dr. Lawrence Hochman, the Florida Osteopathic Medical Association (FOMA) representative, have relocated and resigned from CCRAB. Dr. Patricia Geddie has joined the Council as the new FNA representative. FOMA is in the process of identifying a new representative. Carole Duncanson has been appointed by the House Speaker in the seat reserved for a current or former cancer patient or caregiver to a cancer patient. The CCRAB Bylaws were included in the meeting packet for all members to review. If members are not able to attend meetings in-person, they should notify Dr. Bobbie McKee and she will work with them and the association/organization they represent to identify a substitute to participate in-person.

## **Approval of Minutes**

Dr. Clement Gwede reviewed the meeting minutes from May 18, 2018. Dr. Erin Kobetz made a motion to accept the minutes. Representative Jamie Grant seconded the motion to approve the minutes. The Council concurred with no objections.

#### Florida Cancer Burden Update

Dr. Cogle presented a slide set that illustrates Florida's cancer burden. There was discussion regarding the more lethal cancers affecting Floridians. Marion Banzhaf from the Department of Health (DOH) informed the group that the state lung cancer screening program had launched on a small scale and they hope to launch a larger pilot program in Fiscal Year 2019-20. Dr. Cogle suggested that Dr. Duane Mitchell may be able to assist if Florida Cancer Data System (FCDS) captured brain cancer data. The addition could increase awareness for brain cancers, which have lower incidence rates but very high lethality.

There was discussion regarding pediatric cancer incidence and mortality rates. Dr. Danny Armstrong stated that low pediatric mortality is result of 40 years of clinical trials. He explained that the mechanism established to enroll pediatric patients in clinical trials was a collaborative, organized process. Such a mechanism has not existed for adult cancer clinical trials.

There was further discussion regarding cancer clinical trials. Patient enrollment could increase by increasing the engagement of community cancer centers with larger sites. Possible ways to go about this may include providing additional resources to community sites or expanding an existing state structure, such as connecting the state cancer registry with clinical trials data. Dr. Gwede added that there is also a need for more trials. Cancer center data has shown that the percentage of adults declining clinical trials is actually small. Patients can only be offered a trial is one is available for them. Dr. Celeste Philip emphasized the importance of addressing barriers that might be preventing underrepresented populations from clinical trial participation. Dr. Cogle said that development of a new cancer plan provides the opportunity to address the clinical trials issues by putting it into a goal of what we will do as a state for the next five years.

Dr. Cogle shared the idea of creating a "Crabbie" award to recognize a Florida cancer patient champion and asked for feedback. Council members liked the idea of recognizing a champion, but generally agreed that a mentor component would be challenging. Suggestions included capturing the awardee's story/ steps to success instead of asking them to mentor, awarding various categories of people based on various stakeholders, and looking at the nomination process for the champion component of the Biden initiative.

## **Florida Cancer Plan Update Process**

Dr. Cogle explained that work to revise the Florida cancer plan needed to begin soon and asked Council members for thoughts on the revision process. There was general agreement that obtaining input from regional stakeholders across the state would add value to the plan and increase stakeholder ownership and involvement as the plan is implemented. CCRAB members are willing to participate in regional meetings, but agreed that a facilitator would still be needed. Dr. Gwede pointed out that a lot of time and effort would be needed for this and that if the Council were to engage a consultant there would still be the issue of funding.

Dr. Philip said the CDC National Comprehensive Cancer Control Program grant funds DOH receives are aligned with priorities identified in Florida cancer plan. She will ask the DOH team to look at various funding mechanisms that could possibly be used for a consultant to assist with the cancer plan revision.

Dr. Erin Kobetz said that she and Dr. Gwede were part of think tank on disparities that was developed across the three Florida Academic Cancer Center Alliance (FACCA) institutions, and the work they are doing might be able to help contribute to the cancer plan revision. Dr. Philip added that county health departments did health assessments and community health improvement programs that could be useful tools for this work. The Council agreed to form a cancer plan revision committee which could include CCRAB members as well people from outside CCRAB. The Council also agreed to seek consultants to assist in the revision of the state cancer plan.

## Florida DOH Updates by Dr. Celeste Philip & DOH Team

Dr. Celeste Philip stated that several of the DOH cancer programs staff members had prepared updates to report the information requested for this CCRAB meeting, and asked the staff participating by phone to begin their presentations.

Sam Mooneyhan provided an overview of the common focus areas and objectives across the regional cancer control collaboratives. Dr. Cogle asked if the regional collaboratives would be open to "town hall" type meetings for the cancer plan revision. Mr. Mooneyhan said they are interested in being part of the next cancer plan, and Dr. Philip recommended a joint invitation from DOH and CCRAB to each of the regional collaboratives. CCRAB and DOH staff will discuss this in the coming months.

Tara Hylton and Gary Levin gave an update on the FCDS claims-based case capture pilot program. This data has made it possible to capture missing cases, which will lead to differences in Florida's cancer rates over the coming years. Dr. Philip said DOH will create a communication plan to convey that while it may seem as though incidence rates are increasing, this is actually a success story, as the state has been working for a long time to get this new information.

Ms. Hylton and Mr. Levin also gave an update on biomarkers and outcome variable capture. The Kentucky cancer registry is already collecting this type of information. They recently met with staff from the Kentucky cancer registry to assist with Florida's efforts. A workgroup will still be developed. This is likely to be a systems level change, as they are not just collecting biomarker data but also whether patient had the treatment that would have been recommended. This is different than data they have previously dealt with and think the workgroup will be beneficial.

Gregg Smith gave an update on the breast and cervical cancer early detection program. He said they were recently awarded a new grant that would allow for women to be screened for other health issues, such as diabetes. He also discussed the number of women diagnosed with breast and cervical cancer through the state program and at Federally Qualified Healthcare Centers (FQHCs). Dr. Philip added that for a number of women being seen at FQHCs, the data does not include whether or not they are being screened for breast and/or cervical cancer. The DOH is continuing the work with the FQHCs to get this information.

#### **Legislative Update**

Representative Jamie Grant said it is difficult to predict what might happen during the next legislative session until after the November elections and appointments made in early 2019.

Matt Jordan shared information on the proposed constitutional amendment regarding vaping. Paul Hull provided a general overview of ACS CAN's legislative priorities, which include funding for the state's programs for breast and cervical cancer screening, tobacco prevention and education, and biomedical research. Mr. Hull added that if/when it makes sense to run clinical trials legislation, it might be something ACS CAN is able to work on.

## Presentation by Agency for Health Care Administration (AHCA) Division of Medicaid

Deputy Secretary for Medicaid Beth Kidder and AHCA team delivered a presentation regarding Florida's Medicaid program. The Council raised concern over the shortening of the retroactive eligibility period for Medicaid, with specific respect to cancer patients. AHCA acknowledged the concern. AHCA did not have data immediately available to answer the extent of impact on cancer patients. Dr. Cogle asked for an impact evaluation on cancer patients.

## Florida Biomedical Research Advisory Council (BRAC) Update

Dr. Armstrong gave an update on the types of grants being funded by the state's cancer research programs, the programs' priorities and letters of intent received for the next funding cycle. There was discussion about amount of money that would be needed to fund all meritorious grant applications. Currently, only about half of the meritorious applications can be funded. The Council identified this merit gap as an opportunity for increased investment by the State of Florida. There was also discussion about the impact of NCI designation.

#### **CCRAB Elections and Recognitions**

Drs. Cogle and Gwede expressed interest in serving as the Council's Chair and Vice Chair, respectively. The Council voted unanimously to re-elect Dr. Cogle to Council Chair and Dr. Gwede to Council Vice-Chair. They will serve another two-year term in their roles.

# **Next CCRAB Meeting**

Dr. Cogle stated that the next CCRAB meeting will be in the Spring of 2019. He informed Council Members that Dr. McKee would be following up with them regarding availability for the Spring meeting and interest in participating on the Cancer Plan Revision Committee.

# Adjourn

Dr. Cogle thanked everyone for participating. The meeting adjourned at 3:00 PM on October 26, 2018.